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A message                

from our                   

Historical Society                 

President   

The year 2022 is coming to a 

close. With the holidays on the way, I would 

like to give thanks to our volunteers and   

community supporters. Without you, all of 

what happens with our DeForest Area       

Historical Society would not be possible. 

Looking back over the year, we see a                

successful museum open house season,       

a full spring, summer and fall of building 

maintenance repairs completed, and                

many donations of family heirlooms. Here are 

some other highlights from 2022: 

¶ Requests for information and a request 

from a local business to use historical  

photos to decorate their office has kept 

our Archivist/Curator John Englesby busy. 

¶ New volunteers stepped up to assist with 

garden maintenance at both the Lyster 

House and the Hanson-Newell-Bennett 

Museum. Thank you to volunteers Mary, 

Doris, Bernice and Julie!  

¶ Tours at the museum brought in over 60 

visitors.  We also saw new volunteers 

sharing docent information with the visitors 

to our pre-electricity home and community 
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room displays on the second floor. Thank 

you museum volunteers, Laurel and Jane!  

¶ I must also mention our Facebook posts. 

Weekly postings and updates have 

brought new interest in the historical      

society. Through the posted photos, 

whether it be sport teams from times past, 

family homes, or local group activities, our 

community responds with interest and   

enjoyment to see the materials we hold at 

the Historical Society. Thank you, Jane.  

¶ The Historical Society board has added 

new volunteers, too. Welcome to Laurel 

and Heike. 

Thanks to John Englesby for his dedication to 

the Historical Society. He spent long hours 

keeping in contact with the businesses that 

provide services to our building maintenance 

and repairs. His dedication to our growing  

collection and the community requests is  

endless. Thank you, John. We wouldnôt be 

where we are without you. 

As we look to our next calendar year, what 

will 2023 bring to the Historical Society? Only 

time will tell.  Thank you to all our volunteers 

and community supporters. Without you, our 

community would not know its past. Hereôs to 

our future. Happy Holidays! 

 ðLouise Valdovinos 



Curatorôs Corner   
by John Englesby, Archivist-Curator  

 

We enjoy interacting with our many   

local history enthusiasts:  online, 

through the US mails and e-mails, visit-

ing our historic sites, and stopping by to 

see us at the library archival site on 

Tuesday and Thursday mornings. 

Thanks to everyone who contributed to 

this issue of News & Notes and those 

who helped with the writing and mail-

ing.  This is our annual membership 

drive issue and there is a membership 

form for the year 2023 enclosed.  We 

invite you to continue to support our 

work documenting our local history and 

being members. 

This summer and fall have been partic-

ularly busy for our volunteers and other 

workers. There were many jobs that 

needed attention, some related to the 

lack of activity at the sites during the 

pandemic; others just small details that 

needed a bit of upgrading. 

The landmark historic DeForest      

Railroad Depot was brought back up 

to its appearance in 2018 when it was 

first restored.  This included carpenters 

replacing  missing boards in the     

overhangs (no more bees nests) and 

rotting deck boards on much of the  

railroad side of the building.  The entire 

building was again primed and                 

professionally painted using the                 

documented Milwaukee Road colors 

from the 1930s period.  There are plans 

to still add materials to better control rain 

and snow.  The building sparkles once 

again! 

Many of the windows at the Hansen-

Newell-Bennett House Museum           

needed attention, some with cracked 

glass, others with flaking paint.  The 

basement windows were reprimed and 

painted.  Portions of the porches were 

improved,  primed, and painted.  We are 

happy to have such wonderful neighbors 

at that site, who report unusual activities 

in and around the building.  It seems that 

the underground area below the front 

room of the house has been enticing to 

raccoons and ground hogs.  Special 

thanks to our volunteers for helping          

prepare the site for open houses and  

also planting the flowers that added so 

much color and interest to the location 

again this year. Open houses were very 

well attended. 

It is wonderful to have the DeForest-

Windsor Chamber of Commerce renting 

office space in the historic Lyster House.  

The Director, Heike Compe, now on our 

Executive Board, keeps watch over the 

back entrance to the basement and also 

some of the area near the adjacent            

railroad depot which is at times a          

favorite spot for some of our younger 

folks in the community to meet.  We are 



 

in the process of adding some            

surveillance equipment at this location 

to make sure no one is hurt at this site 

with railroad tracks being used on a 

regular basis by passing trains.  The 

gardens and window boxes have been 

beautiful at the Lyster House again and 

we have several of our regular                

volunteers to thank for this.    

We continue to receive archival gifts 

from our patrons for our collection at 

the Archival Center and gallery in the 

DeForest Area Public Library.  It 

seems that quite a few interesting, 

stored items were discovered when 

folks were confined during the         

pandemic. We have received several, 

including period clothing, wedding         

attire, a spinning wheel, and many           

artifacts from the early 1900s, which    

in most cases help to document             

community activities of the last century. 

At this point, almost every nook and 

cranny at all four sites are devoted to 

the storage and display of archival 

items.  Most are documented and               

available for viewing as we continue to 

address our mission:  preserving,           

celebrating, and sharing the local             

history of the area. 

Best wishes for a meaningful and 

ñhistoricò holiday season! 
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History Mysteries:          

Objects from                         

the Archives 

Our Historical Society archives contain          

hundreds of curiosities and whatchamacallits.  

Can you guess what these three interesting  

objects are?  Weôll give you some clues.   

 

1. This tool would 

be found in the  

kitchen. 

 

 

 

2.  In the backyard, 

or at a campsite, 

this item would be 

helpful. 

 

 

3. You 

would              

probably find 

this object in 

the laundry. 

 

Answers: 

Here are some interesting historical facts about 

the DeForest area. 

¶ The first issue of the DeForest Times              

was printed on August 23, 1895.  The             

subscription cost was $1.95 a year. 

¶ The DeForest Fire Department was           

organized on February 13, 1911.                 

Blacksmith D.G. Bennett made the first fire 

wagon in October, 1911 at a cost of $40.00. 

¶ Ernest Newell owned one of the earliest   

automobiles in DeForest.  It was an Orient 

Buckboard, gasoline powered, had one           

cylinder, four horsepower, two passenger 

vehicle with a maximum speed of 15 mph. 

¶ Morrisonville was officially put on the map 

when the first post office was established on 

May 10, 1871.  The first postmaster was 

James Morrison.  Morrisonville was the first 

area to have rural mail delivery in                     

November, 1900. 

¶ The Windsor area was originally a Native 

American camping ground.  Early pioneers 

and settlers often referred to it as 

ñWinnebago Prairie.ò The area was a               

favored hunting ground of the Ho-Chunk 

(Winnebago) people.  

Sources:   

100 Years with DeForest, 1863-1963 

www.danecountyhistory.org 

Morrisonville: Origin and Early History                         

by John Englesby 

 

Did You Know? 

1. Boyle Grapefruit Corer kitchen tool.                       

Circa 1920. 

2. Camper toaster/grill.  Circa 1940. Donated 

by Boy Scout Troop 155, Windsor 

3. Metal sock stretcher/dryer.   Circa 1940s. 



Meet our   newest board member and   

volunteer, Laurel Lybbert.  Laurelôs        

interest in history goes way back, as you 

will read below: 

 

French fur trappers from Canada were living 

in Oconto, Wisconsin by 1669; I was born 

there in 1937. Our family moved to Milwaukee 

in 1939 and I lived there most of my life. 

I am the mother of four sons and one    

daughter, who have gifted me with nine 

grandchildren and fifteen great-grandchildren. 

With a few brief excursions into other          

activities, most of my long working life has     

involved caring for others, as a nurse's aid, 

then as a Respiratory Therapist, and as a 

state licensed family day care provider. Later, 

I moved to Springfield, OR and eventually  

retired for the fifth time, from hospice care as 

a private contractor caring for patients in their 

homes.   

In 2019 I returned to Wisconsin to live in the 

DeForest area. 

Volunteer Spotlight: Laurel Lybbert 

I have had many      

interests and       

hobbies, including 

reading,  writing, 

making baby quilts, 

remodeling kitchens 

and bathrooms, and 

designing energy  

efficient homes.        

The more than twenty 

scrapbooks I have completed has fit in with 

fifteen years of  memoir writing. I am the   

family story teller and enjoy listening to  others 

tell their stories as part of the Memoir Writers 

group at the DeForest Area Public Library. 

In that group I met Jane Henze and Louise 

Valdovinos, who introduced me to DAHS 

where I am a recent volunteer learning the  

intricacies of the extensive archives. I am   

fascinated with the history involved, but my 

favorite activity, so far, has been meeting and 

schmoozing  with so many of the area        

residents and sharing the history of the     

Hanson-Newell-Bennett House Museum    

during the Sunday tours. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Laurel has been helping to 
organize files of information   
in the DAHS office. 

From the Archives 

Squash is a 

good vegetable 

for the cold 

winter months.   

These recipes 

are from this 

1931 cookbook 

found in the 

DAHS          

archives.  


